
 
 

Agenda for the Goshen Common Council 
6:00 p.m., January 22, 2024 Regular Meeting 

Council Chamber, Police & Court Building, 111 East Jefferson Street, Goshen, IN 
 
 
Call to Order by Mayor Gina Leichty 
 
Pledge of Allegiance led by Youth Advisor Jessica Velazquez Valdes 
 
Roll Call:  
Linda Gerber (At-Large)  Phil Lederach (District 5)   Doug Nisley (District 2)  
Megan Peel (District 4) Donald Riegsecker (District 1)        Matt Schrock (District 3) 
Council President Brett Weddell (At-Large)       
Youth Adviser Jessica Velazquez Valdes (Non-voting)  
 
Approval of Minutes: January 8, 2024 Regular Meeting 
 
Approval of Meeting Agenda 
 
Privilege of the Floor 
 
1)  Council appointments to City Boards and Commissions 
 
2)  Resolution 2024-1, Grant Agreement for 2024 Edward Byrne Memorial JAG 
Program Funds  
 
Elected Official Reports 
 
Adjournment 
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GOSHEN COMMON COUNCIL 
Minutes of the JANUARY 8, 2024  Regular Meeting  

Convened in the Council Chambers, Police & Court Building, 111 East Jefferson Street, Goshen, Indiana 
 
Mayor Gina Leichty called the meeting to order at 6:01 p.m. Assisted by the Mayor, Poppy Dee Kendall led 
the Pledge of Allegiance. A sixth-grade student at Bethany Christian Schools, she is the daughter of Carrie 
Lee Bland-Kendall and Dave Kendall of Goshen. 
 
At 6:01 p.m., Mayor Leichty asked Clerk-Treasurer Aguirre to conduct the roll call. 
Present: Linda Gerber (At-Large)  Phil Lederach (District 5)  Doug Nisley (District 2) 

Megan Peel (District 4)  Donald Riegsecker (District 1) Matt Schrock (District 3) 
Council President Brett Weddell (At-Large) 
Youth Adviser Jessica Velazquez Valdes (Non-voting) 

Absent:   
 
Approval of Minutes:  
Mayor Leichty asked the Council’s wishes regarding the minutes of the Dec. 4, Dec. 18 and Dec. 27, 2023 Regular 
Meetings prepared by Clerk-Treasurer Aguirre. Councilor Nisley moved to accept the minutes as presented by 
the Clerk-Treasurer. Councilor Peel seconded the motion. The motion passed 7-0 on a voice vote. 
 
Approval of Meeting Agenda: 
Mayor Leichty presented the agenda as submitted by the Clerk-Treasurer. Councilor Nisley moved to accept the 
agenda as submitted. Councilor Peel seconded the motion. Motion passed 7-0 on a voice vote. 
 
Privilege of the Floor: 
At 6:04 p.m., Mayor Leichty invited public comments for matters not on the agenda. There were none. 
 
 
1) Election of Council President and Minority Party Representative 
Mayor Leichty opened nominations for the position of Council President. 
Councilor Nisley nominated Councilor Weddell to be Council President. Councilor Riegsecker seconded the 
nomination. 
Councilor Lederach nominated Councilor Peel to be Council President. Councilor Gerber seconded the 
nomination. 
There were no further nominations, so Mayor Leichty asked the Clerk-Treasurer to conduct a roll call vote. 
Councilors voted as follows: Councilor Gerber voted for Councilor Peel; Councilor Lederach voted for Peel 
Councilor Nisley voted for Councilor Weddell; Councilor Peel voted for Peel; Councilor Riegsecker voted for 
Weddell; Councilor Schrock voted for Weddell; Councilor Weddell voted for Weddell.  
 
RESULTS: Four Council votes for Councilor Weddell and three votes for Councilor Peel. Mayor Leichty 
declared that Council President Weddell was elected Council President for 2024.  
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Designation of Minority Party Representative: 
Mayor Leichty said that it was now time to designate the Minority Party Representative for 2024. 
Councilor Lederach nominated Councilor Peel. Councilor Gerber nominated Peel. 
There were no further nominations. Mayor Leichty asked the Clerk-Treasurer to conduct a roll call vote. 
 
RESULTS: Three Democratic Council votes for Councilor Peel. Mayor Leichty declared that Councilor Peel 
was elected the Minority Party Representative for 2024. 
 
 
2)  Resolution 2023-23, Transfer of Dormant Grant Fund Cash Proceeds 
Mayor Leichty called for the introduction of Resolution 2023-23, Transfer of Dormant Grant Fund Cash 
Proceeds. Council President Weddell asked the Clerk-Treasurer to read Resolution 2023-23 by title only, 
which was done.  
Weddell/Schrock made a motion to approve Resolution 2023-23. 
 
BACKGROUND: 
Resolution 2023-23 which was before the Common Council for approval, would authorize the Clerk-
Treasurer to transfer $1,159,268.19 out of the Federal/State Grants Fund, and  transfer $213,858.77 into the 
General Fund, $70,125.26 into the Parks & Recreation Fund, $97,710.39 into the Aviation Fund, $34,576.14 
into the Economic Development Improvement Tax Fund, $596,927.13 into the Southeast TIF Fund, and 
$146,070.50 into the Consolidated River Race/US33 TIF Fund within the City's General Ledger to be dated 
Dec. 31, 2023. 
Deputy Clerk-Treasurer Jeffery Weaver presented to the Council a memorandum, dated Dec. 27, 2023 and 
included in the Council meeting packet, in which he explained the purpose and rationale for Resolution 2023-23. 
Weaver wrote that the Clerk-Treasurer’s Office was presenting Resolution 2023-23 to the Common Council as the 
fiscal body for the City of Goshen.  
Weaver wrote that since 2005, the City of Goshen has maintained a Federal/State Grants Fund, the purpose of 
which was to hold receipts and pay expenditures related to grants the City was awarded. Throughout this time, the 
City saw grants that supported every City department multiple times over. 
While the Fund was created to manage the City’s grants, Weaver wrote that there were sometimes other tasks that 
took precedence over maintaining the Federal/State Grants Fund, and at times communication on grant management 
was limited between departments. In some cases, City staff did not know if a grant would be awarded to the City, in 
which case the expenditures were paid from a departmental budget. In other cases, the grant expenditures were paid 
from multiple departments, creating tracking challenges. When grants were awarded, the balance was receipted to 
the Federal/State Grants Fund, and not always paid back to the other funds. After years of this process, the Fund 
reflected a cash balance of $1,172,028.33 as of Dec. 31, 2023. 
Weaver wrote former Deputy Clerk-Treasurer Christina Cordell, investigated this balance and questioned 
whether it should be so high. She summarized all grants and timelines reflected in this fund and clarified which grants 
showed discrepancies. In the time since Cordell’s work, the State updated rules on grant accounting, requiring 
separate funds for each grant, further necessitating cleanups in the City’s Federal/State Grants Fund. 
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To bring the City further into compliance on grants, Weaver wrote that last year the Clerk-Treasurer’s Office reviewed 
18 years of grant records and determined which balances were originally paid from other funds. Staff contacted 
granting agencies to clarify if any balances needed to be paid back; none did in 2023. In the end, the information was 
submitted to auditors at Baker Tilly for review and to verify compliance with State rules. 
Weaver wrote that Baker Tilly concluded that $1,159,268.19 of the cash balance in the Federal/State Grants Fund 
should be in other funds (detailed in an attached summary). The intention of Resolution 2023-23 was to move this 
cash balance into the respective funds through the means of an interfund transfer to be dated Dec 31, 2023. This 
transfer would return cash to the funds they were intended to support. 
On behalf of the Clerk-Treasurer’s Office, Weaver asked Councilors to approve Resolution 2023-23  
 
CASH BALANCE CORRECTION IN THE FEDERAL/STATE GRANTS FUND 
If councilors passed Resolution 2023-23, the Goshen City Clerk-Treasurer's Office would post the following transfers 
between the City's Funds with an effective date of Dec. 31, 2023. This is a net-zero change in cash balances overall 
and will not change the total cash position of the City's books. 
Funds      Transfer Amount    General Ledger Code 
Transfer to General Fund    $213,858.77     101-410-00-391.0004 
Transfer to Parks Fund    $70,125.26     204-450-00-391.0004 
Transfer to Aviation Fund    $97,710.39     206-430-00-391.0004 
Transfer to EDIT Fund    $34,576.14     218-460-00-391.0000 
Transfer to Southeast TIF    $596,927.13     473-460-00-391.0000 
Transfer to Consolidated River Race TIF 1 $46,070.50     480-460-00-391.0000 
Transfer from Federal/State Grants   $1,159,268.19 $     230-510-00-391.0000 
The State Board of Accounts, now requires that each Federal and State Grant be maintained in a separate fund on 
the City's books. Once this transfer is completed, the only active grant in this fund will be the Arbor Day Grant 
(through the Environmental Resilience Department) with a balance of $12,760.14. 
 
SUMMARY OF JAN. 8, 2024 COUNCIL DISCUSSION AND APPROVAL OF RESOLUTION 2023-23: 
Mayor Leichty asked if Councilors had any questions or comments about Resolution 2023-23. 
Clerk-Treasurer Aguirre said Deputy Clerk-Treasurer Jeffery Weaver would explain Resolution 2023-23, but first 
he wanted to make some introductory comments. 
Aguirre said Weaver’s memorandum outlined what the Clerk-Treasurer’s Office was requesting. He said one of the 
growing responsibilities of the Clerk-Treasurer’s Office was reporting and compliance with State requirements. And 
this situation was a perfect example of that. 
Aguirre said the City had a certain way of operating – depositing all grant funds in a single account – that was 
acceptable to the State. However, he said over time this became a bookkeeping challenge. And, he said, the State is 
now requiring that grant funds be kept separately. So, he said the status quo was recognized by the Clerk-
Treasurer’s Office to be a problem for a while and previous Clerk-Treasurers tried to deal with it. 
But, Aguirre, said it became more of an issue over time and the fund balance kept growing and it became more 
difficult to determine the origin of the funds and where they should be going. The result, he said, was a substantial 
cash balance and not a clear delineation of where the funds belonged. 
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So, Aguirre said the Clerk-Treasurer’s Office contracted with Baker Tilly Municipal Advisers. Through its efforts and 
cooperation with City Departments, the Clerk-Treasurer’s Office was able to determine where the funds originated, 
where they were intended to go and their status. And that, he said, has brought the Clerk-Treasurer’s Office to this 
point of seeking passage tonight of Resolution 2023-23. 
Deputy Clerk-Treasurer Jeffery Weaver provided an overview of Resolution 2023-23 as summarized in his 
memorandum to the Council. He began by describing the differences between cash funds and the City budget, which 
he said often are separate but often are confused. He used an analogy to describe the relationship. 
“We can almost imagine the City has roughly 80 boxes, imaginary boxes where we put cash. The cash is actually in 
the bank,” Weaver said. “Right now, if you think of the boxes, these are the funds, and the State requires the money 
to be in those funds, not to move or intermingle with other ones as well. 
“So, of course, the budget is something that is separate from that. It is in the funds, and it recognizes funds, but the 
budget, often we use the term ‘appropriations,’ which is permission to spend. So, when the Council passed the 
budget back last year for this current fiscal year, the Council was giving approval for the City to spend the money out 
of those boxes. 
Weaver continued, “So, with that said, of course, these boxes, the funds, have different sizes, the biggest one being 
the general fund. It’s weird because there are 16 different departments that have a part of that fund as well. There 
are also departments that have their own fund as well – Parks, Aviation, Streets are some examples of that.” 
Weaver said that many years ago, the City established a City and State grants fund. He said at the time the City was 
getting a few such grants a year. And the grant money the City received would be deposited into this fund. 
Weaver said that sometimes the City receives reimbursement grants, which means the City must spend money first 
and is reimbursed later. In those cases, he said, departments would sometimes spend money out of its annual 
budget and then the reimbursement funds would be deposited in the grants fund and City staff would forget to take 
the money out of the grants fund and deposit them into department funds. At other times, the City wasn’t sure the 
grant funds would arrive or paid expenses from other funds.  
Weaver said even though City staff was giving a fair bit of attention to the State and Federal grants fund, last year 
this fund ended with a balance of $1.1 million, which he said was surprising because money from about 30 grants 
have gone into the fund. He said all but two grants have been closed, so the City should not have that big a balance. 
Weaver said former Deputy Clerk-Treasurer Christina Cordell showed him a binder four years ago that included a 
lot of information about the grants. He said Baker Tilly consultants also helped compile more information. 
Meanwhile, Weaver said the State changed its grant guidelines, and now requires each State and Federal grant to 
have a separate fund, which he said is a good accounting practice and aids in auditing. He said departments 
provided information to help clarify the origin of grant funds that in some cases went back 18 years. 
 “We were able to get a lot of information compiled and most of these cash balances should be in other places in the 
City,” said Weaver, who described to which funds the grant proceeds should be transferred. “So, in the end, by 
approving this resolution, what you’re doing is allowing us to go to Dec. 31, 2023 in our books, make these transfers 
in the books, and then we will actually be much more in compliance with our auditor’s requirements. So, this, this 
hasn’t been a (State auditor’s) finding that’s like the big scary thing you want to avoid, but it was a management letter 
where the auditors were saying, “You got to clean up this fund.’ And that happened a few years in a row. 
Weaver summarized, “So, by doing this you are helping us out with our audit. We’re also getting some money back 
where it belongs. Again, this is a net transfer. We’re not increasing or decreasing the cash balances of the City. 
We’re just taking it out of one of those boxes and putting it into a few other boxes.” 
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Clerk-Treasurer Aguirre suggested that Deputy Clerk-Treasurer Weaver describe how departments can use the 
funds that will be transferred. In order the spend the money, Weaver said the funds will need to be appropriated. 
After the Council grants permission to spend the funds, they can be spent. 
 
Councilor Weddell said that in the case of the Southeast and Consolidated River Race Tax Increment Finance 
districts, those funds have already been spent. Weaver said that was true. 
Council President Weddell said in this case, the funds can be spent however the Redevelopment Commission 
decides. Weaver said “not necessarily” because the funds were not appropriated as part of the 2024 City budget. 
Council President Weddell agreed after Weaver added that the funds can now be used for different purposes. 
Council President Weddell asked why Resolution 2023-23 was being brought to the Council as a 2023 resolution 
even though it was now 2024. Weaver said auditors made that recommendation since this will be an adjustment to 
the City’s 2023 financials, which are being adjusted after the fact.  
 
Mayor Leichty asked if the City must comply with the original intent of the grants when eventually spending the 
funds. Weaver said the review considered that possibility depending on the original type of grant. In one case, the 
City returned money from a grant. At this point, he said the City can spend the money as officials would like. 
Weaver looked back at grants and confirmed money was appropriately spent. 
 
Councilor Riegsecker outlined his understanding of what the Clerk-Treasurer’s Office was requesting, which 
Weaver confirmed was accurate. Weaver added that departments will be able to spend these funds and the funds 
could be part of the 2025 budget. 
Councilor Gerber asked if this situation created challenges for future grants by not having the flexibility to borrow or 
transfer from the existing fund. Weaver said that was a great question, but that it was not necessarily a problem. Now 
that the State requires separate grant funds, Weaver said that if the City ends the year having spent money and not 
yet received reimbursement, it would be acceptable to auditors for a grant fund to have a negative balance. All of the 
grant proceeds, he added, are kept in a pooled cash account in the bank. 
 
Councilor Riegsecker clarified that the City previously maintained a single fund for all grant proceeds and now will 
maintain separate funds for each grant. 
Councilor Schrock said it didn’t appear the City can maintain a single grant fund. Weaver said that’s no longer 
supposed to happen. 
Councilor Peel thanked Weaver for being so thorough and explanatory. 
 
There were no further Council comments or questions.  
 
Mayor Leichty invited public comments on Resolution 2023-23. There were none. 
 
Council President Weddell said Councilors were ready to vote. 
 
On a voice vote, Councilors unanimously approved Resolution 2023-23, Transfer of Dormant Grant Fund 
Cash Proceeds, by a 7-0 margin, with all Councilors present voting “yes,” at 6:24 p.m.  
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3)  Ordinance 5175: Amend Ordinance 3011 by Rezoning Real Estate Hereinafter Described from Residential 
R-1 District to Commercial B-3 District with a Planned Unit Development (PUD) Overlay District, to be Known 
as the Yoder-Culp PUD 
Mayor Leichty called for the introduction of Ordinance 5175, Amend Ordinance 3011 by Rezoning Real Estate 
Hereinafter Described from Residential R-1 District to Commercial B-3 District with a Planned Unit 
Development (PUD) Overlay District, to be Known as the Yoder-Culp PUD. Council President Weddell asked 
the Clerk-Treasurer to read Ordinance 5175 by title only, which was done.  
Weddell/Riegsecker made a motion to approve Ordinance 5175 on First Reading. 
 
BACKGROUND: 
In a Jan. 8, 2024 memorandum to the Common Council, City Planner Rhonda Yoder wrote that the Goshen City 
Plan Commission met Dec.19, 2023, in regular session and considered a rezoning from Residential R-1 to 
Commercial B-3PUD (Planned Unit Development) and PUD preliminary site plan approval, to establish the Yoder-
Culp PUD to continue the existing funeral home use (currently non-conforming in the R-1 District), to add the property 
at 111 River Vista Drive to funeral home use, to continue the residential use at 1901 S Main Street, and to allow a 
future office/specialty retail use at 1901 S Main Street, for subject property generally located on the west side of 
South Main Street, south of Westwood Road and north of River Vista Drive, containing ±2.77 acres, with common 
addresses of 1901 and 1911 S Main Street and 111 River Vista Drive, with the following outcome:  
Forwarded to the Goshen Common Council with a favorable recommendation by a vote of 6-0.  
The recommendation was based upon the following:  
1. The proposed Yoder-Culp PUD continues a long-standing use with a small expansion that will provide adequate 
setbacks along with screening adjacent to residential land use.  
2. The proposed development is consistent with the Comprehensive Plan, including:  

• Land Use, Goal L-1: Prioritize the reuse and redevelopment of existing land and structures.  
• Land Use, Goal L-7: Encourage small-scale, neighborhood commercial development.  
• Natural Environment, Goal NE-2.4: Direct growth toward existing development and away from undeveloped 

space such as farmland, wetlands and forests.  
 
With approval the following PUD standards shall apply:  
1. Except as modified by specific PUD conditions, the approved PUD preliminary site plan is Yoder-Culp B-3  
PUD, PUD Site Plan, dated 11/14/23, by Surveying and Mapping, LLC. 
2. The Yoder-Culp PUD will permit only funeral home and associated uses, except to allow the existing residential 
use to continue at 1901 S Main Street and to allow a future office/specialty retail use at 1901 S. Main Street.  
3. Lot size, lot width, building height, building coverage and setbacks are not subject to specific standards, but 
adequate space is required to meet all other developmental requirements, such as landscaping and parking, and to 
maintain access for all services. A side setback (building/parking/aisle) of 20’ will be required adjacent to residential 
land use, in areas where there is new development.  
4. The existing developed area of 1901 and 1911 S Main Street reflects expansions approved by the BZA, and the 
PUD incorporates those approvals and allows the existing development to remain.  
5. Parking requirements will be calculated following Zoning Ordinance requirements, with the office/specialty retail at 
1901 S Main St. calculated at 1 space per 2 employees plus 1 space per 400 square feet of office/display/sales area.  
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6. When the residential use ends and the office/specialty retail use is established, the existing residential driveway off 
Westwood Road shall be removed. All access and any new parking for the office/specialty retail use will be from 
within the PUD, with no new access permitted.  
7. New landscaping is not required for existing developed areas, but the expanded area at 111 River Vista will 
provide streetside trees along with partial landscaping adjacent to residential land use, generally as shown on the 
PUD preliminary site plan. Healthy, mature trees should be retained if at all possible. The future office/specialty retail 
at 1901 S Main Street will be required to meet streetside landscaping requirements.  
8. Two freestanding signs are permitted, with the freestanding sign for the office/specialty retail use limited to 8’ in 
height and 32 square feet in area, and any future new freestanding sign for the funeral home use limited to 12’ in 
height and 50 square feet in area. All other signs will follow B-3 requirements. 
 
Review process conditions include:  
1. A PUD final site plan shall be submitted following the Zoning Ordinance PUD regulations, approved before a 
zoning clearance form/building permit is issued.  
2. Site plan approval by Goshen Engineering is required for site drainage, post construction, site utilities and right-of-
way access, as applicable, before a zoning clearance/building permit is issued.  
3. As needed, the Goshen Fire Department shall approve the plan for fire protection (including hydrant placement 
and access) as part of PUD final site plan approval.  
 
Prior to the Plan Commission meeting, the Planning office received no inquiries/comments/questions.  
At the Plan Commission meeting, there was one comment from a neighborhood resident thanking the petitioner for 
communicating with the neighborhood, suggesting the design of the new building at 111 River Vista conform to 
residential style, and hoping for no future expansion on River Vista. 
 
SUMMARY OF JAN. 8, 2024 COUNCIL DISCUSSION AND APPROVAL OF ORDINANCE 5175: 
Mayor Leichty invited a presentation from City Planner Rhonda Yoder. 
Yoder gave Councilors a brief overview of Ordinance 5175, Amend Ordinance 3011 by Rezoning Real Estate 
Hereinafter Described from Residential R-1 District to Commercial B-3 District with a Planned Unit Development 
(PUD) Overlay District, to be Known as the Yoder-Culp PUD. 
Yoder described the Plan Commission’s 6-0 approval of the proposal, Yoder-Culp’s plans and the City’s proposed 
conditions for approval. She added that there was only one public comment on the proposal, and that a 
representative of the applicant was present to make brief comments. 
Ben Stanley, a surveyor for Surveying and Mapping, LLC of Elkhart said he was present representing Tim and 
Colin Yoder, the owners of Yoder-Culp Funeral Home. He said the owns want to rezone the property from 
Residential R-1 District to Commercial B-3 District to bring it into compliance with the existing use of the property. 
Stanley said the Yoders plan to demolish the house at 111 River Vista to build a new crematorium for the funeral 
home. He said 1901 South Main Street would remain residential for now with plans to develop that lot for future 
office/specialty retail use with access from Westwood Road. 
Stanley said the owners were requesting permission for the Planned United Development showing the current and 
future land uses. He said there was a “misunderstanding” between City Planning staff and the petitioners about a 
proposed condition requiring the removal of the existing residential driveway off Westwood Road. 
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Since the Plan Commission meeting, Stanley said there have been more discussion and the Yoders requested that 
condition #6 – the removal of the residential driveway off Westwood Road – be removed or amended to allow access 
from Westwood Road to remain in place. He said there currently is a curb cut at that location. 
Council President Weddell said there is no other access point to the property. He said there is a private driveway to 
the west which provides access to a residence. Stanley agreed. 
 
Council President Weddell made a motion to amend condition #6 of Ordinance 5175, which stated, “When the 
residential use ends and the office/specialty retail use is established, the existing residential driveway off Westwood 
Road shall be removed.” He moved for the deletion of the second reference to “residential” in the sentence and that 
the words “be removed” be replaced by the words “shall remain.”   Councilor Nisley seconded the motion. 
 
Mayor Leichty asked if there were any Council questions or comments on the proposed amendment. There 
were none. 
 
Council President Weddell asked if the petitioners were OK with this wording. They indicated they were. 
 
On a voice vote, Councilors unanimously approved the Weddell/Nisley motion to amend to Ordinance 5175 
by a 7-0 margin, with all Councilors present voting “yes,” at 6:30 p.m.  
 
Mayor Leichty asked if there were further Council comments on Ordinance 5175. There were not. Council 
President Weddell said Councilors were ready to vote.  
 
Mayor Leichty invited public comments on Ordinance 5175. There were none. 
 
On a voice vote, Councilors unanimously passed Ordinance 5175, Amend Ordinance 3011 by Rezoning Real 
Estate Hereinafter Described from Residential R-1 District to Commercial B-3 District with a Planned Unit 
Development (PUD) Overlay District, to be Known as the Yoder-Culp PUD, on First Reading by a 7-0 margin, 
with all Councilors present voting yes, at 6:31 p.m.  
 
Councilors gave unanimous consent to proceed with the Second Reading of Ordinance 5175.  
 
Mayor Leichty called for the introduction on Second Reading of Ordinance 5175, Amend Ordinance 3011 by 
Rezoning Real Estate Hereinafter Described from Residential R-1 District to Commercial B-3 District with a 
Planned Unit Development (PUD) Overlay District, to be Known as the Yoder-Culp PUD. Council President 
Weddell asked the Clerk-Treasurer to read Ordinance 5175 by title only, which was done. 
Weddell/Schrock moved to approve Ordinance 5175 on Second Reading. 
 
At 6:32 p.m., Mayor Leichty invited further Council or public comments on Ordinance 5175. There were none.  
 
Council President Weddell also said Councilors were ready to vote. 
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On a voice vote, Councilors unanimously passed Ordinance 5175, Amend Ordinance 3011 by Rezoning Real 
Estate Hereinafter Described from Residential R-1 District to Commercial B-3 District with a Planned Unit 
Development (PUD) Overlay District, to be Known as the Yoder-Culp PUD, on Second Reading by a 7-0 
margin, with all Councilors present voting yes, at 6:32 p.m. 
 
 
4)  Approval of 2024 Common Council meeting calendar 
Mayor Leichty presented the draft Common Council meeting schedule for 2024. She said the biggest change this 
year was meeting the second and fourth Monday of the month with a few exceptions. 
In June, the Mayor said she and the Clerk-Treasurer would be attending a conference, so there will be no meeting 
on the fourth Monday in June. And in October, she proposed that the Council meet on Thursday, Oct. 10 because 
there is a City holiday on Oct. 14. 
Mayor Leichty said the First Reading of the 2025 City budget will be on Sept. 23 and the Second Reading will be 
Oct. 10. And, if necessary, she said a third meeting on the budget would be available on Oct. 28.  
In November, the Mayor said there would only be one meeting – on Nov. 25. She also proposed that in December, 
the Council meet on Dec. 9 and that a meeting be held, via Zoom video, on Dec. 30. 
 
Mayor Leichty asked if there were any questions or comments about the proposed calendar. 
Clerk-Treasurer Aguirre said there were copies of the draft calendar available in the back of the Council chamber 
for Councilors and members of the public. 
In response to an inquiry from Council President Weddell, Mayor Leichty invited a motion to approve the calendar. 
 
Council President Weddell/Councilor Peel made a motion to approve the 2024 Common Council meeting 
calendar as presented. 
 
Mayor Leichty invited further questions or comments from Councilors or the public. There were none. 
 
On a voice vote, Councilors unanimously approved the 2024 Common Council meeting calendar, by a 7-0 
margin, with all Councilors present voting “yes,” at 6:35 p.m. 
 
 
5)  Council appointment of Plan Commission member 
Mayor Leichty said the Council needed to appoint or re-appoint a member of the City Plan Commission so that it 
could continue to advance the City’s work. The Plan Commission term of Councilor Nisley expired Dec. 31, 2023.  
Council President Weddell said the appointee needed to be from the Common Council. He said applications to 
serve were submitted by two Councilors – Councilor Nisley and Councilor Lederach. He asked if other Councilors 
were interested in being appointed to the Plan Commission. There were not. 
 
Mayor Leichty asked Councilors Lederach and Nisley to explain why they were interested in serving. 
Councilor Lederach said that being new to the Council, it would be a challenge to serve on the Plan Commission, 
but it would fit his interests and professional background and his planning expertise.  
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Councilor Nisley said he would like to continue to serve on the Plan Commission. He said it has been a good 
experience and his experience would benefit the Commission. 
 
Mayor Leichty requested formal nominations from the Council. 
Council President Weddell nominated Councilor Nisley to be appointed to the Plan Commission. Councilor 
Riegsecker seconded the nomination. 
Councilor Peel nominated Councilor Lederach. Councilor Gerber seconded the nomination. 
 
There were no further nominations, so Mayor Leichty asked the Clerk-Treasurer to conduct a roll call vote. 
 
Councilors voted as follows: Councilor Gerber voted for Councilor Lederach; Councilor Lederach voted for 
Lederach; Councilor Nisley voted for Councilor Nisley; Councilor Peel voted for Lederach; Councilor 
Riegsecker voted for Nisley; Councilor Schrock voted for Nisley; and Council President Weddell voted for 
Nisley. 
 
RESULTS: Four Council votes for Councilor Nisley and three votes for Councilor Lederach. Mayor Leichty 
said Councilor Nisley had won the most votes and was appointed to the Plan Commission. 
 
 
6)  Education Items:  
Mayor Leichty presented and led discussion of five education items for the Council. 
 
1. Management Team introduction (Department Head presentations)  
Mayor Leichty thanked Department heads for being present to introduce themselves and briefly described their 
departments as well as their 2024 priorities. Council President Weddell noted that Director of Public Works & 
Utilities Dustin Sailor was attending a Goshen Community Schools Board meeting and was not present tonight. 
City Department heads spoke in the following order: 
 
City Superintendent of Parks & Recreation Tanya Heyde said at the end of this month she will complete 18 years 
of service to the department, seven as director. She said her department has 11 full-time employees and three 
permanent part-time employees and hires seasonal employees to staff the pool, operate summer day camps, 
activities and to help with park rentals. Heyde said the department’s budget is about $2.5 million and one 2024 goal 
is to officially move into its new maintenance building at Plymouth Avenue and 9th Street. 
 
Director of the City Department of Environmental Resilience Aaron Sawatsky Kingsley said in March he will 
complete 18 years as a City employee, starting with the Parks and Recreation Department. He said he has five full-
time employees and five AmeriCorps volunteers – four of them working full time and one part time. He said much of 
the work this year will be driven by the large U.S. Forestry Service grant the department received in the fall, with work 
starting in the spring, to develop and maintain the City’s tree canopy. He said the department also will be working on 
a prairie restoration project at the City’s wellfield site by the airport. He said the department has a $700,000 budget. 
He added that a big 2024 goal was to develop an arborist academy. 
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Director of Cemeteries Burt Matteson said he has worked 18 years for the City. He said his department has three 
full-time employees and hires up to six temporary employees during the growing season to help maintain the City’s 
cemeteries. He said the department has a $520,000 budget and that a 2024 goal was to complete a plan at Violett 
Cemetery to expand traditional burial spaces and develop a new natural burial area. 
 
Director of Administrative Affairs for the Mayor’s Office Katy Sonner said her department has six staff 
members, five of whom were present tonight. She said the budget is about $900,000 and one of the major goals for 
2024 was to highlight the important work of City departments through social media and other ways. 
 
Fire Department Assistant Chief of Operations Anthony Powell said he and Fire Chief Dan Sink serve at the 
appointment of the Mayor. He said the department has 56 employees comprised of 19 each on three shifts as well as 
five administrative chiefs, two office assistants and one fire inspector. He said the City has three fire stations and is 
working on a fourth station. A big 2024 goal is the break ground on the new station by the end of the year. 
 
Deputy Mayor Mark Brinson said he has worked for the City for 15 years. Previously he said he served as the 
Director of Community Development and oversaw the Building Department, Planning and Zoning and the 
Redevelopment Department. He said he retains some of those responsibilities, but also coordinates special projects 
and serves as a liaison to several organizations. As Deputy Mayor, Brinson also serves when the Mayor is 
unavailable or incapacitated. 
 
Superintendent of the City Water Treatment and Sewer Department, Kent Holdren said he has worked for the 
City for 33 years and has been the superintendent since 2008. He said his department has 23 employees in three 
departments – the Water and Sewer Department, Water Treatment and Special Opps, which handles projects, 
including building projects and demolition, and has saved the City money. He said 2024 goals including completing a 
lead line service inventory and developing a new south wellfield. He added that the City’s water is safe,  
 
Water & Sewer Billing Office Manager Kelly Saenz said she has worked for the City since 2017. She said she 
works with Kent Holdren and Superintendent of the City Wastewater Treatment Plant Jim Kerezman. She said 
she has six staff members and 45 in its related departments, not counting summer help. She said her office handles 
all utility billing, payments, accounts payable, cash balances and manages bonds. She said Goshen has 11,400 
water and sewer customers and 250 unmetered sewer customers. In 2023, her office collected $5.2 million in water 
charges and $10.9 million in sewer charges. In 2024, she said there will be a major software upgrade. 
 
Street Commissioner David Gibbs said he has worked for the City for 12 years. He said his department has a $2.6 
million budget and has 22 employees to maintain and repair roads and rights of way, He said a 2024 goal is to 
approve the condition and rating of City streets. 
 
City Attorney Bodie Stegelmann said he has worked as City Attorney for nine years and before that served as the 
City Court Judge for four years. He has seven employees, including the Human Resources Office. He said he works 
with all City department heads and Mayor and with HR Manager Rita Human on Human Resource issues. He said a 
2024 goal is to codify City ordinances and provide public access to them through the City’s website. 
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Airport Manager Randy Sharkey said he has worked as Airport Manager for the City since 1992, and since January 
2013 as a full-time City employee. He’s the City airport employee because all services are provided through contracts 
with private companies. He said his annual budget is $311,000. He said Goshen has one off the few self-sustaining 
municipal airports in the state, with all expenses offset by rentals, leases and aviation fuel taxes. He said the Goshen 
Airport is the 12th busiest in state and delivers an annual economic impact of $8 million. He said a 2024 goal is to 
host America’s Freedom Fest, one of the largest air shows in the county, on July 13. 
 
Building Commissioner Myron Grise said he’s worked for the City for nine years. His department has five full-time 
employees and hopes to hire a part-time employee this summer. He said the department has a $542,000 budget. He 
said a 2024 goal is to streamline its permitting processes, making the process easier for customers. 
 
Superintendent of the City Wastewater Treatment Plant Jim Kerezman said he will complete his 38th anniversary 
of working for the City in April. He said his department has11 employees and he will be adding another full-time 
worker later this year. He said his department has an operating budget of about $1.7 million. In 2021, the department 
completed a full plant, $19 million upgrade. He said in 2024, his department will be working on several capital 
projects, including some lift stations. 
 
Redevelopment Director Becky Hutsell said that in February she will complete 17 years working for the City. She 
said hers is a two-person department with a budget just under $22 million. She said redevelopment funds come in 
from varies Tax Increment Financing (TIF) districts established in the City. She said this allows for the completion of 
capital projects, including building new or improving infrastructure. In 2024, she said her department will be 
coordinating many projects. She said the department’s five-year plan is available on the City’s website. 
 
Fleet Manager Carl Gaines said has worked for the City for 19 years, including 18 years as Fleet Manager. He said 
his department budget is $1.7 million. He said the City fleet size is just under 800 pieces of equipment and vehicles 
with a purchase price of $21 million. He said he is down one person on his 10-employee staff. He said a 2024 goal is 
to find another talented person to hire to maintain vehicles and equipment. 
 
Planning & Zoning Administrator Rhonda Yoder said she has worked for the City for 22 years. She said her 
department has two other staff members as well as an administrator of the City’s Community Development Block 
Grant (CDBG) program. She said her department’s budget is just over $427,000 for planning and zoning and 
$350,000 for the CDBG program. She said a 2024 goal is to provide more flood plain training for her staff. 
 
Police Chief José Miller said he has worked for the City for more than 28 years, including six years as the Chief. He 
said the department has 79 full-time employees, one full-time employee from the Information Technology 
Department, two part-time ordinance violations employees and a few reserves. He said the department has a $9.4 
million general fund budget as well as funds from the Local Option Income Tax (LOIT) and some Law Enforcement 
Continuing Education training funds, which make the total closer to $11 million. He said Redevelopment Department 
funds were used to purchase some equipment last year. He said the department meets various functions, ranging 
from undercover, gathering evidence, school resource officers and 11 civilian staff members. He said the department 
has 67 officers, when fully staffed. He said his department has 33,000 contacts with the public each year. 
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Chief Miller said his biggest goal is to keep up with staffing needs. He said he still has many positions to fill. 
 
Mayor Leichty said that after taking office last year she was frequently asked how things were going. “I always had 
the pleasure of saying, ‘We have an amazing team at the City of Goshen.’ My respect for the team of leaders that we 
have and all the people throughout the departments has only grown over time.” She asked Councilors and audience 
members to join her in thanking City employees with a round of applause. They did so. 
 
At 7:11 p.m., Mayor Leichty declared a brief recess. At 7:18 p.m., the Mayor resumed the meeting. 
 
 
2., 3. 4.  Overview of City Boards and Commissions, Calendar of Key City events and Council and 
Department and Commission Liaisons (Mayor Leichty)  
Mayor Leichty said earlier at the meeting she distributed a draft Board and Commissions Handbook (EXHIBIT #1). 
The Mayor said that while preparing for the Council and mayoral appointment of members of City boards and 
commissions, she said she spent time reviewing available information on the City’s website. She said there were 
gaps in the information. She credited her staff and City Attorney Stegelmann for helping provide additional 
information, including relevant ordinances. 
Mayor Leichty said she has compiled this draft handbook, but there are still information gaps she is seeking to fill. 
She said her goal is to present the handbook at the next Council meeting, on Jan. 22, and have it formally adopted 
as a working document that could be shared with anyone serving on a board or commission, so they are aware of 
their duties and responsibilities. The handbook has the names of current appointees. 
The Mayor said the handbook also includes a calendar of events. She said she wanted Councilors to be aware of the 
plethora of events and activities the City is sponsoring, which total more than 40. She said the list includes various 
neighborhood events. She said the City is taking a grassroots approach to connecting with neighborhoods. She also 
mentioned an essay contest with the winners reading essays at Goshen Founder’s Day. 
 
Mayor Leichty said she also hopes Councilors take advantage of training opportunities sponsored by Accelerate 
Indiana Municipalities. (AIM), a membership group of municipal elected officials. She said AIM is offering a 
certification to elected officials who complete continuing education training. At Council President Weddell’s request, 
Mayor Leichty said she would provide more details about the certification at the next Council meeting. 
 
Clerk-Treasurer Aguirre said Clerk-Treasurers are required to attend at least two training sessions per year. 
Although presented by AIM, Aguirre said these sessions are co-sponsored by the State Board of Accounts. He said 
they are also referred to as “called meetings” and are not optional. Aguirre said he although the training sessions are 
valuable, attendance is required. 
Mayor Leichty said the AIM gatherings she has attended have been valuable and well worth attending. 
 
Mayor Leichty also said she wanted Councilors to know that the City’s Colleague and Board Member Appreciation 
Day will take place on Aug. 23. She said this will be the City’s annual picnic. 
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Mayor Leichty also said that the handbook includes a list of Council member liaisons to City departments, boards 
and commissions. Each Council member is appointed by the Mayor to serve as a communication liaison and not a 
voting member of a board or commission, except for a few instances. 
 
Mayor Leichty said her goal is to make one-year appointments so that Councilors can learn from different 
departments, boards and commissions. She also said some departments will have more than one Councilor member 
appointment. The Mayor said she wanted to hear from Councilors interested in serving as a liaison for a particular 
department, board, or commission. 
 
The Mayor added that after tonight’s meeting, the Council would convene in an Executive Session to discuss 
the applicants for Council and Mayor appointments to boards and commission. She said she had prepared the 
handbook to serve as a resource document. 
 
Council President Weddell thanked the Mayor and her staff for preparing the handbook. He said it would have been 
beneficial to him12 years ago when he was first elected to the Council. He said that he may want to suggest some 
modifications to the handbook. He added that former Councilor King would have loved the handbook. 
Mayor Leichty said the handbook was still a draft and she welcomed feedback from Councilors. 
There were no further comments about the draft document, the calendar of events or mayoral appointments. 
 
 
3.  Review home rules for Roberts Rules of Order (City Attorney Bodie Stegelmann) 
Mayor Leichty said she also shared with Councilors a revision of another document – the Goshen Common Council 
Rules of Order 2020 (EXHIBIT #2). 
The Mayor said City Attorney Stegelmann and his staff were instrumental in making sure Councilors had a 
document with the guiding principles of Council operations and meetings. She said she was providing this document 
to Councilors in case they want to make changes before re-adoption of the document at the next Council meeting. 
 
City Attorney Bodie Stegelmann said that before the meeting he distributed a copy of the Goshen Common 
Council Rules of Order (EXHIBIT #3).  
Stegelmann said the Common Council first passed rules in 1910 and they have changed over the years. He said 
most of the Council rules have been adopted in the past 25 or 30 years. He said in 2017, Councilors added seven 
principles to facilitate the orderly transaction of its business and promote the best interests of the City. These 
included respect for each other and each other’s rights and open communication and engagement. 
Stegelmann said the Council is required to follow the U.S. and State Constitutions and applicable federal or state 
laws or regulations. He said Robert’s Rules of Order guide how the Council meetings should be conducted. 
Although Roberts Rules of Order are used, Stegelmann said no government board follows them strictly. He said they 
are in place in case decorum breaks down in meetings. 
 
Stegelmann reviewed highlights of the document, including: 

• The Council is the legislative and fiscal body for the City of Goshen. He said this is a restatement of 
statutory provisions. 
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• The Council President’s has defined roles. The Council President presides at meetings when the Mayor 

is absent. The Council President also serves as a liaison between the Council and the Mayor and under 
certain circumstances serves as acting Mayor. 

• Public comment is allowed at Council meetings, even though there is no state requirement for this. The 
City Council rules establish a right to public comment before votes on ordinances and resolutions. Council 
rules also allow a minimum of two minutes for individual public comments. 

 
Councilor Riegsecker said he wasn’t aware that the Council could limit public comment to individuals who own real 
estate in the City of Goshen or who represent businesses located in the City or who reside in the City. 
Council President Weddell said this provision was added because in the past the Council considered sensitive 
issues that attracted attempts at outside influence. He said Councilors wanted to ensure that Goshen residents or 
business or property owners were given priority to have their voices heard. He said in the past, the Council has set a 
limit on accepting public comments, given a priority for these individuals and if time allowed, allowing comments from 
those who live outside Goshen. 
Councilor Peel said that during the COVID-19 pandemic people who live outside Goshen sought to comment and 
were allowed to do so. She said she felt Goshen residents should have been given priority to comment.  
 
City Attorney Stegelmann said Councilors can set a time limit for public comments or limit who is allowed to 
comment. 
Stegelmann said the Council also can use the Privilege of the Floor to allow further public comments and Councilors 
may also comment on subjects not on the agenda. 
 
Stegelmann said the Presiding Officer (Mayor or Council President) has the authority to set the Council agenda. He 
also said two or more Council members may submit a request in writing to the Clerk-Treasurer that an issue over 
which the Council has authority be placed on the agenda of a future Council meeting. 
Council President Weddell said this provision was added in case a situation arose in which the Mayor refused to 
allow an agenda item to be considered by the Council. He said he doesn’t believe this ever happened. 
Councilor Gerber asked who should be asked to include agenda items – the Mayor or the Council President. Mayor 
Leichty said the Mayor sets the agenda. However, she said if she refused to add an item to the agenda, two 
Councilor members could submit the agenda item to the Clerk-Treasurer. 
 
Stegelmann said there also is a process for cancelling Council meetings if there is a lack of items for consideration. 
He said the rules set forth a procedure for cancelling a meeting, which includes the Mayor discussing the cancellation 
with the Council President and the Minority Party Representative. All three must agree on the cancellation. 
Stegelmann said the rules also include information about Council appointments to City boards and commissions. 
 
Council President Weddell said the rules also allow a written vote instead of votes cast aloud in alphabetical order. 
He said this provision was added to allow the public announcement of votes only after all votes had been cast. He 
said the written votes are then read aloud by the Clerk-Treasurer. 
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Stegelmann said Councilor Peel suggested a few revisions of the rules that he said were worth consideration. He 
said he planned to discuss them with the Mayor. He also said he would welcome other Councilor revisions, adding 
that he may bring the rules back to the Council in a few months for a review and possible vote. 
 
Councilor Gerber said she would appreciate clarification of Councilors attending Council meetings via Zoom 
video/audio. She said she understands that Councilors can attend online but aren’t allowed to vote. Council 
President Weddell said he believes that’s the case. 
Stegelmann said he would review the statute and report back to the Mayor for possible action. Council President 
Weddell said an emergency declaration during the COVID-19 pandemic allowed Councilors to vote online, but this 
provision was later rescinded.  
 
Stegelmann said there is some flexibility to hold online meetings, so he would research the issue before the 
proposed Zoom Council meeting on Dec. 30. Mayor Leichty said several Council members are planning to travel 
during that year-end period and it would be good to have the flexibility to have a Zoom meeting. Council President 
Weddell said the expectation is always that Councilors attend in person as much as possible. 
 
Mayor Leichty thanked the City Attorney and his team for their assistance. 
 
Clerk-Treasurer Aguirre asked if two Councilors had ever asked the Clerk-Treasurer to schedule an agenda item. 
Council President Weddell said he believed two Councilors requested a presentation by researchers from Ball 
State University. Mayor Leichty said it would not be her intention to reject agenda items from Councilors. 
 
Clerk-Treasurer Aguirre said that since he pulls together Council agendas, it is helpful for the Clerk-Treasurer to be 
informed of agenda items in a timely manner. Council President Weddell agreed what that request. 
 
Mayor Leichty said this concluded the education items for the Council at this meeting. He said it would now 
be appropriate to adjourn the meeting and reconvene in an Executive Session to discuss applicants to City 
boards and commissions. 
 
Councilor Nisley made a motion to adjourn the meeting, which was seconded by Councilors Peel and 
Weddell. Councilors unanimously approved the motion to adjourn the meeting. 
 
Mayor Leichty adjourned the meeting at 7:46 p.m. 
 
 
After the Council Chamber was cleared, the Common Council meet in an EXECUTIVE SESSION on the same 
date and in the same location, starting at 7:49 p.m. 
 
Pursuant to the provisions of the Open Door Law and Indiana Code 5-14-1.5- 6.1(b), the City of Goshen Common 
Council met in Executive Session as permitted by state statute:  
(10) When considering the appointment of a public official, to do the following: (B) Consider applications. 
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More specifically, the Common Council reviewed and discussed the 2024 applicants for City Boards and 
Commissions. Appointments to City Boards and Commissions were scheduled to be made publicly at the Council’s 
Regular Meeting on January 22, 2024.  
 
No other subject matter was discussed during the Executive Session, which concluded at 8:42 p.m. 
 
 
 
EXHIBIT #1: Draft Board and Commissions Handbook, which was prepared by Mayor Gina Leichty and 
distributed before the meeting to Councilors. 
 
 
EXHIBIT #2: The Goshen Common Council Rules of Order 2020, a revision of the Council’s guiding 
document for operations and meetings. Mayor Leichty compiled this revision with City Attorney Bodie 
Stegelmann and his staff. It was distributed to Councilors at the meeting. 
 
 
EXHIBIT #3: A copy of the Goshen Common Council Rules of Orders, a six-page document distributed to 
Councilors before the meeting by City Attorney Bodie Stegelmann. 
 
 
 
 
 
APPROVED:  __________________________________ 

Gina Leichty, Mayor of Goshen 
 
 
 
 
 
ATTEST:  __________________________________ 

Richard R. Aguirre, City Clerk-Treasurer 



GOSHEN COMMON COUNCIL 
RESOLUTION 2024-01 

 
 

Grant Agreement for 
2024 Edward Byrne Memorial Justice Assistance Grant Program Funds 

 
 

WHEREAS the Goshen Police Department made application to and was awarded $60,750 
in grant funding from the Edward Byrne Memorial Justice Assistance Grant Program for fiscal 
year 2024 to be used for the purchase of in-car mount radios. 
 

WHEREAS pursuant to Indiana Code § 36-1-7 et seq., a power that may be exercised by 
one governmental entity may be exercised by one entity on behalf of another entity if the entities 
enter into a written agreement; and 
 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Goshen Common Council approves the 
terms and conditions of the Grant Agreement between the Indiana Criminal Justice Institute and 
Goshen Police Department for the 2024 Edward Byrne Memorial Justice Assistance Grant 
Program Funds, a copy of which is attached to and made a part of this resolution. 
 

PASSED by the Goshen Common Council on ____________________, 2024. 
 
             
       Presiding Officer 
ATTEST: 
 
       
Richard R. Aguirre, Clerk-Treasurer 
 

PRESENTED to the Mayor of the City of Goshen on ____________________, 2024, at 
the hour of _____:_____ ___.m. 
 
             
       Richard R. Aguirre, Clerk-Treasurer 
 

APPROVED and ADOPTED on ____________________, 2024. 
 
             
       Gina M. Leichty, Mayor 
  

























Gina M. Leichty, Mayor

Richard R. Aguirre, Clerk-Treasurer
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